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 ACADEMIC SENATE 

MINUTES 

MEETING 6
December 5, 2013 2:00-4:00 p.m.

Towner Auditorium - PSY 150

1. CALL TO ORDER:  2:08 p.m.
2. APPROVAL OF AGENDA: The agenda was unanimously approved. 
3. APPROVAL OF MINUTES

3.1 Academic Senate Minutes of November 14, 2013: The minutes were unanimously approved. 
4. REPORTS OF STANDING COMMITTEES AND COUNCILS

4.1 Executive Committee
4.1.1 Announcements 

· The Academic Senate Reception will take place on March 27, 2:00-4:00 p.m. in the Anatol Center.
4.2 Nominating Committee: NONE
4.3 Councils

4.3.1 Status of Policies before the Senate: Consent Calendar: None
5. REPORTS OF SPECIAL COMMITTEES: None
6. SPECIAL ORDERS
6.1 Report: President Para (TIME CERTAIN: 2:10 p.m.)
On behalf of the President, Chair O’Connor shared the following statistics with the Senate, which were also reported in the Provost’s Weekly Wednesday Message:

· The CSU application cycle for undergraduate and transfer students ended on November 30, 2013. This year, CSU Long Beach received a total of 83,500 applications, the highest in its history. CSULB took the lead among all other CSUs in both freshman and transfer applications. These numbers are impressive because statistics show that college applications are in decline nationwide.  
· While graduation rates nationwide remain largely stagnant, CSLUB’s graduation rate for the fall 2007 cohort reached 60% in May 2013, the highest in the university’s history. This demonstrated a dramatic rise in our six-year graduation rate.  
· In the last five years, CSULB has experienced an increase in overall applications of freshmen and transfers of about 38%. For transfers, our applications have increased by 50% in the last five years. Our graduation rates remain strong for both groups. The graduation rate for transfer students is around 78%. 

· A report this week indicated that student loan debt is increasing slowly and averages about $30,000 per graduating student. Nationwide, the student loan debt aggregate now exceeds consumer credit card debt. CSULB remains a national leader in graduating students with low or no student loan debt. 
6.2 Report: CFA, Teri Yamada (TIME CERTAIN: 2:20 p.m.)
· Salary increases should have been reflected in faculty paychecks this month; most staff did not receive a raise and that remains a problem. 
· Bargaining starts next week, which is a good sign as it usually does not start until later in the academic year. CFA will be negotiating salary, workload, intellectual property rights, and equity raises.
· The CSU asked the state for $100 million more than what the governor is willing to offer in support of higher education in California. Although the amount offered is more than what we have received in recent years, it is still lower than what we received in 2010. The extra $100 million is meant to go toward salary raises and tenure lines. 
· CFA will have a “spring kick-off” to inform faculty of bargaining updates.  
7. UNFINISHED BUSINESS: 
7.1 Proposal: CHHS, Request to Change the Name of the Department of Criminal Justice to the School of Criminology, Criminal Justice, and Emergency Management; and Request to Change the Name of Degrees offered from B.S. and M.S. in Criminal Justice to B.S. and M.S. in Criminology and Criminal Justice
(AS-925-13/CEPC), SECOND READING (TIME CERTAIN: 2:25 p.m.)

Senator Fischer summarized the request, indicating that the department name was outdated and needed to be changed in order to advertise the programs and the degrees more accurately and competitively. The name change represented what the department and the degrees currently offered, including the discipline of Emergency Management. It was important to be identified as a School in order to be more comparable to other universities in the area and in the larger Western region.  

The name change was unanimously approved. 

7.2 Proposal: Academic Centers and Institutes;  Policy on Formation and Review 

(AS-904-13/FPPC/URC), SECOND READING (TIME CERTAIN: 2:50 p.m.)
Section 6.3.2: This amendment was rejected. It was a prior amendment that was no longer applicable. 

Amendments in section 6.3 were approved. 
Senator Dick suggested an amendment as section 6.3.10 to include financial audits to help avoid embezzlement of monies from centers and institutes with a considerable budget. A discussion ensued to clarify the purpose of this amendment, the procedures that such proposed audits would have to follow, and the possible costs associated with implementing this process. 
AVP Mason from Research & Sponsored Programs informed the Academic Senate of the checks and balances currently in place and monitored by the Chancellor’s Office to make sure funds were used appropriately. His office is in charge of reviewing the areas that operate with the G-Fund (Grant Fund) and currently have various active audits. This led to a discussion regarding the relevance of adding language to the policy to assure Centers and Institutes used funds properly. 
A vote for this amendment ensued: 

Approve: 23 

Oppose: 28

This amendment did not pass. 

AVP Mason stated that recent audits made by the Chancellor’s Office have indicated that the President may not appoint a designee. Based on this information, the Academic Senate approved that the words “or designee” when referencing the President be deleted throughout the document. 

Section 6.4: An amendment to substitute “self-sufficiency” with “solvency” was unanimously approved. 

Section 7.1: Senator Schürer indicated that this amendment was intended to assure that any potential ACI Director would go through the regular faculty hiring process at CSULB. It was established that this amendment needed further investigation of current practices and it was thus suggested to defer further discussion and voting until the first meeting of the Academic Senate in the 2014 spring semester.  
The vote to defer this amendment ensued:


Yes: 35

No: 12
This suggestion was approved. 

Section 7.2: The changes in this section pertained to earlier approved language edits made by Senator Fradella. These changes were unanimously approved. 
7.2.2: An amendment to remove “or designee” when referring to a Dean was suggested. This amendment was approved. 

Senator Marcus suggested that language indicating communication with an ACI’s Advisory Boards be included. This amendment was unanimously approved.

Exhibits: A discussion ensued about whether or not to include the exhibits in the ACI Policy as they are primarily concerned with implementation and may actually create conflict with the policy itself at some point. Further discussion of this issue will take place at the next Academic Senate meeting in the spring; a decision which was unanimously approved. 
8. NEW BUSINESS: 
8.1 Discussion: Language Programs at CSULB, Tim Xie, Department of Asian and Asian American Studies 
(TIME CERTAIN: 2:30 p.m.)
Tim Xie gave a short presentation, urging support for language programs in our university. Please see “Attachment 1” below for a submitted transcript of Dr. Xie’s remarks. 
Masako Douglas, Professor and Coordinator of the Japanese Program at CSULB, stated that the Department of Asian and Asian American Studies served students who were pursuing a large variety of majors on our campus: In the 2013 fall semester alone 103 students from 51 different majors were enrolled in first-year Japanese classes. This indicates that students from different disciplines value learning about Japanese language and culture. We need to offer more courses on the lower level while also staying committed to upper-division course offerings; in reality, many courses in AAAS are being cut and students pursuing a degree in the department are having trouble fulfilling upper-division course requirements. Four reasons why Japanese language education is important, particularly in California and especially in Los Angeles, are: 1) Japan has the 3rd largest economy in the world and is an important trading partner for the US. 2) As of mid-June, China and Japan together hold $2-3 trillion of US debt (about 15% of the national debt overall). 3) California is the third-most visited destination in the U.S. for Japanese tourists (primarily visiting Disneyland). 4) California has the largest Japanese-American population (roughly 428,000). We are facing global competition and Japanese courses are preparing students for a competitive market place; these courses are valuable and should be offered at CSULB. It is important for some upper-division classes to remain in session even if they do not meet the enrollment minimum specified by the college and the university.  
Anthony Vasquez is a CSULB graduate who majored in Chinese Studies and Journalism at CSULB. He shared with the Academic Senate why engaging in foreign language study was important. He expressed that learning about other cultures and experiencing them first-hand by visiting other countries was a transformational educational experience for him. He emphasized that greater global awareness was a result of living and studying in a foreign country and he appreciated the greater understanding of economic and social independence he acquired as a result of his studies. He also reflected on China’s continued economic growth and the resulting need for the US to foster diplomatic and economic relationships between the United States and China. Being the first blind student to learn Chinese in the United States, he is now helping other students study the Chinese culture and language. According to Anthony Vasquez, International Studies and foreign language proficiency help us be more productive and creative members of society. 

Japanese Studies student Ben Kim stated that not enough courses were offered for students pursuing a minor or major in Japanese.  For a submitted transcript of his remarks, see “Attachment 2”.
CLA Dean Wallace replied that there is strong support for language classes in the University and in the College of Liberal Arts. He and his staff were working hard with language departments to make sure that the required curriculum was available to students so they were able to graduate in a timely manner. There were no plans to close the Asian and Asian American Studies Department or to discontinue the teaching of Chinese and Japanese at CSULB. Instead, the College was working toward making the curricula sustainable in the long-term. 
Albert Holguin spoke on behalf of Japanese Studies students who have concerns about their major. For a submitted transcript of his remarks, please see “Attachment 3.”
Madeline Dovale, graduate student in Asian Studies stated: “Asia is a very competitive and dynamic marketplace and a huge market as well.  American companies need to be able to hire people with advanced language skills who can provide critical skills that will enable their companies to stay abreast of the competitive landscape in Asia and be better positioned to take advantage of the tremendous market opportunities that exist in that very important and affluent  part of the world. In addition to advanced language skills, it's important for American university students to have the opportunity to develop an expertise in the various cultures, markets, and business practices that exist within the diverse region of Asia. As a region, Asia is experiencing a rapidly expanding population of middle-class consumers and represents an increasingly essential and strategic marketplace for American companies to successfully participate in. Southern California is a major gateway to Asia, and thus, it would really be a shame--and a very shortsighted decision--for CSULB to overlook its unique position within the US to remain a key academic center for the development of that type of expertise and knowledge.” [Cited verbatim from an e-mail submitted by the student]
Senator Muller, Chair of Romance, German, and Russian Languages and Literatures, stated that we live in a plural-lingual society; however, we did not succeed in producing multi-lingual individuals. Because of this, it was our obligation as a comprehensive university to foster and support the study of foreign languages. He also suggested expanding the time of discussion. 
Amending the agenda to expand the time for discussion by 10 minutes was approved by majority vote. 
Josh Nettles, a Japanese Studies graduate student in Asian and Asian American Studies, stated his concerns. For a submitted transcript of his remarks, see “Attachment 4.”
David Hayter, a History, International Studies, and Japanese Major as well as the VP of the Karate Club and member of the ASI Media Board, expressed his concerns. Please see “Attachment 5” for a submitted transcript.
Senator Schürer stated that smaller departments did not always have the number of students required to keep offering the classes students were interested in or which were required by the discipline’s major or minor. At a comprehensive university, the lack of standard enrollment numbers was not a sufficient excuse to cut the classes in smaller programs. He then made a motion that the Academic Senate establishes a task force to investigate how the study of foreign languages at CSULB could be structurally supported by the university. The task force would be charged with presenting a report to the Senate by a date to be determined.
After a brief discussion, this task force was unanimously approved by the Academic Senate. The Academic Senate Executive Committee will set the charge for the task force and prepare a call for members to serve at the beginning of the 2014 spring semester.
9. ADJOURNMENT
: 4:00 p.m.
Attachment 1
Supporting foreign language education is CSU’s vision and mission 

December 5, 2013

To be addressed to Academic Senate

Tim Xie

Academic Senators,

I thank you for giving me the opportunity to speak here today. I am Tim Xie, Professor of Chinese Studies and Chair of the Department of Asian and Asian American Studies. My message is short but important: Supporting foreign language education is an important part of CSU’s vision and mission.
People often talk about the importance of foreign language and culture education when the US encounters a crisis, particularly after 9/11 or upon any impact from other countries like Soviet Sputnik, but after some time, that memory is fading away and attention shifts. It is true in the CSU and elsewhere.

Let me summarize some needs and benefits of learning languages. 
Firstly, the US needs citizens who are fluent in foreign languages. According to a newspaper report in CNNMoney (October 30, 2013), the hottest job skill is fluency in a foreign language. The article says that the Department of Labor estimates, that “roughly 25,000 jobs are expected to open up for interpreters and translators between 2010 and 2020.” In one week alone, roughly 12,000 jobs posted on Indeed.com included the world “bilingual.”
Secondly, in the globalized economy, China and other Asian countries are rapidly developing. Latino and African countries are catching up, too. The economy is booming. Mandarin Chinese is widely learned in Asian and European countries. In the US, Chinese is widely learned on the East coast. Immersion programs start in pre-schools and elementary schools. This is evidenced by the large number of Chinese teacher positions announced in the CLTA (Chinese Language Teachers Association) Newsletter since May 2012 (about 30 job announcements in each issue, three issues each year. I am the CLTA Newsletter Editor.)
Thirdly, academic research shows that learning a language supports academic achievements, provides cognitive benefits to students, and affects attitudes and beliefs about language learning and about other cultures according to a recent ACTFL (American Council on the Teaching of Foreign Languages) report.

California public higher education should meet the challenge and train young US citizens to survive, compete, and succeed in the globalized economy.

Therefore, I would like to bring this issue to the attention of the Academic Senate. Foreign language education should be part of CSU’s vision and mission. I would urge the administration to examine the foreign language requirement policy and pay more attention to the importance of foreign language education for US young citizens. Make a strategic policy to encourage students to take foreign language courses in the CSU system. Special attention should be paid to critical or strategic languages. A healthy foreign language requirement policy will bring more students to the foreign language classroom and the students will learn to be globalized citizens who will contribute to the nation. 

As for AAA’s Chinese program, I wish that you could support any actions to strengthen the program. This program is well established and visible nationally and internationally. Now, three Chinese tenured faculty members are retired (including myself). There is only one tenure-track professor left. Hiring a new replacement is urgent and vital to the program.

Our Japanese colleagues and colleagues of other foreign languages will speak from their perspectives and I believe they will also show you how important foreign language education is for the nation.

Attachment 2:

Ben Kim (JAPN201)

On the home page for CSULB, it says that our mission is as follows: California State University Long Beach is a diverse, student-centered, globally engaged university providing highly valued undergraduate and graduate programs of study through superior teaching, research, creative activity, and service for the people of California and the world. It states that the vision for CSULB is changing lives by expanding educational opportunities, championing creativity, and preparing leaders for a changing world. Under Global perspectives it says the variety and scope of the University's international curricular offerings are continuously broadened and deepened. Through a wide variety of curricular and extracurricular stratagems, all CSULB students are significantly exposed to a global perspective and many will develop multi-lingual abilities…
It says it’s our mission to be a globally engaged university by providing a highly valued undergraduate and graduate program. How can be we a globally engaged university when there are only 12 courses for the Japanese Language program compared to mathematics which offers at least 50 courses not counting the graduate classes? And as of spring 2014 the Japanese program is going to offer just 10 courses. As mentioned, this is a student centered university proving superior teaching, research, creative activity and service for the people of California and the world. CSULB graduates are highly successful, well-trained professionals, skilled problem-solvers, engaged community leaders, and creative contributors to our society. I fully believe we, the students of CSULB can live up to these standards, but we need the universities support, training and resources to be able to reach out to every individual in our diverse society! I don’t see how the variety and scope of the university’s international curricular offerings are continuously broadened and deepened or for that matter we are significantly exposed to a global perspective and develop multilingual abilities. This can’t be made a possibility when the Japanese and Chinese programs, along with Asian Studies, Asian-American Studies, and every other relatively small program on campus are disappearing yearly. It also states that our academic experiences are enriched through participation in research projects, creative endeavors, community service learning, internships, and international study programs. If we want to be exposed to a global perspective and develop multilingual abilities, it feels like our only option left is to use our financial aid money and even take out loans to go overseas to complete the courses required for us to graduate with a BA.
If we look at the criteria needed to graduate with a bachelor of arts in Japanese; Aside from mandatory prerequisites, 5 out of 27 courses are offered  for the 2014 Spring semester: 350,490, 522, 695, 697, and the rest have been canceled, put on hiatus in the deepest university closets or maybe sent overseas for better luck…         In August 2012, Forbes magazine released an article talking about languages, The U.S. secretary of Education Arne Duncan declared in 2012, only 18% of Americans report speaking a language other than English while 53% of Europeans(and increasing numbers in other parts of the world) can converse in a second language. In 2009-2010 only 50.7% of higher education’s institutions required foreign languages study for a baccalaureate, down from 67.5% in 1994-1995. And many colleges and universities including Cornell, have reduced or eliminated instructional offerings in “less popular” languages. That’s just embarrassing from my standpoint as a student and American. As leaders of this university, who can actually make a difference in the outcome of thousands of students yearly, we need you to guide us students who look to your advice!          I’ll leave you with this thought. In 1957, after the Russians launched Sputnik, congress passed the National Defense Education Act, which provided federal support for foreign language instruction as well as science education. Times have changed since the cold war, but as we must constantly learn from history so we don’t commit the same mistakes and fallacies as before. We must nurture the spirit that drives this great country by elevating our minds with not just one but every type of knowledge and wisdom possible. I really enjoy every aspect of going to California State Long, the professors who work day and night and care about what they teach, to my peers working hard alongside me, and to you the leaders, who have been through it all who I trust to teach and guide me at the Beach. I beg you to keep a steady foreign language acquisition program that will prepare me and my colleagues to be successful in a highly competitive and tightly interconnected world. Thank you for your time.
Attachment 3:

Albert Holguin (Japanese major, Asian Studies major, Cultural Anthropology minor)

Hello my name is Albert Holguin I am currently majoring in Japanese and Asian studies with a minor in cultural anthropology. I am here on behalf of the Japanese majors who are unable to voice their concern in regards to the elimination of Japanese and Asian studies courses. 

With me I have a list of those 13 students who are not able to attend and oppose the cutting of courses.

"Graduation begins today"

is a motto that is embedded in the minds of many CSULB students but how can those students begin that process of graduation when the reduction of classes are an ongoing problem for those who are currently enrolled in Japanese and Asian studies programs and for those who aspire to join these particular fields.

"The world is our classroom"

is yet another CSULB slogan that rings in the minds of many and it is only through a wide range of Asian courses provided by CSULB  that give us the tools necessary to understand the world around us  and  help  shape us into global citizens. 

But how can we achieve this goal, if classes are continually being eliminated, tuition increased, and funding cut? it is making many of us feel that we are paying more for less choices.

When learning a foreign language: 


-reading, writing, listening, and speaking a language requires different parts of the brain and some are stronger at one area than others. therefore, languages should not be regulated to a one size fits all method. 

What the elimination of class is doing to students:


- elimination of classes is forcing students to enroll in courses that  they might be weak  at or have a lack of interest, which in turn  might lower one's grades and possibly lose the passion to continue learning about their specific field.

Possible future problems caused by the elimination of classes:


-When students do go out in the job market and they are unable to fulfill the needs of the workplace because they lack the knowledge and skills which should have been provided in order to perform a given task.  thus, giving the student a bad reputation and indirectly affects the reputation of CSULB.

Class theme:


-The theme to many Asian classes is globalization and because of this phenomenon the world  feels like a smaller place and we are able to communicate with one another much more easily than in previous years. Because of that, translators and  interpreters  are needed in all fields from the entertainment industry to politics.  Therefore, these programs should be considered as important assets to CSULB.

Closing:


thereby, the elimination of courses in these particular fields not only hinder our timely graduation, but also strip the quality of our education. We are asking that the committee reconsider the elimination of classes and ask that you invest in us so that we can invest in ourselves. We have great faculty and a ever-growing programs and as students we won't let you down. Thank you 

Attachment 4

Joshua  Nettles (Graduate student, Asian Studies)


Foreign Language programs are having the number of courses that they can offer reduced due to low enrollment. Earlier we had received statistics regarding how successful the school as a whole has been with improving graduation rates. However, reducing the number of courses that can be offered by foreign language programs will cause problems and delays in graduation for the students of these programs.  Next semester there are only two 400 level Japanese courses being offered due to the new restrictions. This is quite unfortunate considering how hard the Japanese CSULB faculty members work to be able to provide their students with a wide range of courses that cover subjects such as: Japanese language education, literature, history, culture, and recent events. These are the kinds of courses that require students to use their language skills to acquire new knowledge and these courses should definitely not have their value or importance gauged by the number of seats filled in the classroom. 


As a student Japanese of the Japanese language I find all aspects of Japan to be interesting and would not mind taking any course that is Japan-related. However, my main interests are Japanese linguistics and Japanese foreign language education and I have been lucky enough to be able to take courses related to my interests. If action is not taken to allow these programs to offer the necessary number of courses I fear that there may be students in the future who will never have the opportunity to study what they truly find most interesting before they graduate. 

Some students may also have subjects that are difficult for them even in their native language which would make passing the subject much more difficult since they would be required to comprehend and produce their own opinion in Japanese.   A limited number of 400 level courses would cause graduation delays for these kinds of students because they would have no other alternative but to take a subject that would be difficult for them to pass. There are also many students who have studied Japanese prior to becoming a CSULB student and are placed at the 300 or 400 level after taking the placement test. These students depend on there being a decent number of 400 level courses offered because their requirements can only be met by taking these courses as opposed to the 100-300 level courses. Having only a couple of 400 level courses would more than likely cause delays in graduation for these students as well as graduate students because both rely solely on these courses to fulfill their degree requirements.

To summarize, what is being imposed on to certain “low enrollment” foreign language programs is simply unfair and unjustified.  It was mentioned earlier that there are no plans to dissolve these programs; however a program that is only able to offer a couple 400 level courses per semester would not last for very long in that state.  If there is a financial burden that needs to be carried, the school as a whole should carry it instead of forcing it all on certain programs. We as students all pay the same tuition and therefore we all are entitled to the same quality of education. It may be easy to simply think of this as “not my problem” but if it can happen to our program it can happen to yours. 
Attachment 5

David Hayter

Senior

History, International Studies, and Japanese

East Asia & Middle East Concentration

Vice President, Shotokan Karate Club

Trustee, Associated Students Inc. Media Board

The current lack of emphasis in our learning community on the importance of obtaining an internationally oriented education is alarming. When we think about what a college education is supposed to be, we need to reassess our priorities. Today’s college students are paying more money for fewer services than were previously offered. Our constantly globalizing world will call for college graduates that not only possess technical skills but also the cultural competence necessary to interact with diverse groups of individuals. By offering fewer classes within departments like Japanese and Chinese, we are also denying students their ability to determine their academic and professional destiny.

The cost of attending CSULB has increased dramatically and the amount of financial aid available to students in decreasing. Despite paying more for their education, students are not seeing a correlation between the increased cost of education and the classes being offered. To the contrary, we are experiencing a reduction in the number of classes available in certain majors and other programs are struggling to stay in existence or are being done away with entirely. The environment created by budget cuts and a systemic lack of support for quality higher education deviates from the vision created by our institution’s founders and is detrimental to maintaining a variety of class offerings.

There is a richness in the diversity that makes our country and academic community a fantastic place to learn and grow. Providing students with the necessary skills in cultural competency will prepare them for their chosen career fields regardless of major.

Japanese and Chinese are very valuable languages for business and industry. China is both America’s second largest trade partner and the second largest economy in the world. Japan is America’s fourth largest trading partner and fourth largest economy in the world. Universities in other countries are giving their students the skills to compete in the global market; many of the students I met while studying in Japan were fluent in at least two or three languages. With language study also comes an understanding of different cultures and their history. Through cultural diffusion, we learn from and teach each other new ways of thinking and problem solving that is beneficial to those involved. These language and cultural skills are invaluable for diplomacy, commerce and maintaining peace through regional stability. If we do not equip our students with the language skills necessary to thrive in a globally competitive market then the future career prospects for our graduates will be bleak.

I have had my own challenges with trying to obtain the education that I felt would best match my interests and abilities while building transferable skills that will allow me to pursue a fulfilling career in the international arena. I grew up here in Long Beach and was first exposed to international business and relations through the Long Beach Polytechnic High School Center for International Commerce Academy. While there, I studied Spanish for three years reaching third semester college level proficiency and Japanese for two years. After attending Long Beach City College, I earned an AA in Japanese Language / Pacific Rim Culture only after having to complete an online class in Asian Literature at Santa Monica College while also studying fulltime at CSULB due to LBCC’s decision to no longer offer the course.

There are many students studying Japanese with a variety of interests, but limited class offerings are forcing them to take courses with material they may not have intended to study. There are many classes in the catalog that deal with pedagogy and literature; I have yet to see them offered during my time here.

The issue of protecting international education in our universities will be vitally important for future generations. I feel as though the young students I see from local elementary and middle schools who visit our campus as I did will not be able to enjoy the same opportunities to get the kind of education they want and deserve if this current trend continues. Some students can go their entire academic careers without having any international education. I will be graduating in the spring of next year so I will be fine, but I fear those who are still trying to pursue a degree in a department that has been deemed unimportant or dismissed because it does not have as many students as other very large departments. These classes are important because they enrich the education of all students in our learning community and the also help tell the story of humanity. Frankly, I am tired of closing the doors of educational opportunity that were opened for me as I walk through them.


